
Minutes of a meeting of the Bradford South Area 
Committee to be held on Thursday, 19 January 2017 at 
City Hall, Bradford

Commenced 5.00 pm
Concluded 7.05 pm

Present – Councillors

LABOUR The Queensbury Ward Independents

Berry
Wainwright
Peart
Tait
Warburton
Dodds
Thornton
Sharp

L Cromie

Observer:  Councillor V Slater (Minute 50) (Deputy Leader and Health and Wellbeing
                  Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Wainwright in the Chair

46.  DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST

The following declarations of interest were received in the interest of clarity:

(i) Councillor Dodds declared an interest in the item relating to Cleaner 
and Greener Streets (Minute 52) as her son was employed as a Council 
Warden.  

(ii) Councillor Sharp declared an interest in the item relating to Child Sexual 
Exploitation (Minute 50) as she was employed by an organisation, who 
dealt with tackling issues around CSE.

ACTION: City Solicitor



47.  MINUTES

Resolved –

That the minutes of the meeting held on 24 November 2016 be signed as a 
correct record.

48.  INSPECTION OF REPORTS AND BACKGROUND PAPERS

There were no appeals submitted by the public to review decisions to restrict 
documents.  

49.  PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no questions submitted by the public.  

50.  ARRANGEMENTS BY THE COUNCIL AND ITS PARTNERS TO TACKLE 
CHILD SEXUAL EXPLOITATION

The Strategic Director Children’s Services submitted a report (Document “AC”) 
which provided an update to the report presented to the Area Committee in 2016, 
regarding the issue of child sexual exploitation (CSE). It set out the arrangements 
that had  been put in place, and which continue to develop, to safeguard children 
from CSE.

The Assistant Director Performance, Commissioning and Partnerships,  an 
intelligence officer from the Safeguarding Hub, a Police Superintendent and a 
Youth Service Practitioner were present at the meeting to give an overview of the 
work done and to respond to Members’ questions.

The Assistant Director stated that information pertaining to CSE in the district had 
been referred to the Independent Inquiry into CSE.  The report set out the local 
context as well as the situation within the Bradford South area.  She highlighted 
that specific training had been undertaken with taxi drivers and it was the intention 
to roll this out to the PTS drivers and METRO.  A play aimed at explaining the 
issue to secondary aged pupils continued to highlight and raise awareness of 
CSE.  A further play aimed at primary aged children was also in the process of 
being rolled out.  The work of the multi agency hub was alluded to and the role it 
played in tackling CSE.  The Assistant Director also drew attention to the increase 
in the number of reported cases, which could be put down to the increase 
confidence in reporting.  In relation to the Bradford South area, up to the 27 
October 2016, 76 young people had been identified as at risk of CSE, including 
11 considered to be at high risk.  In addition the Ward with the highest number of 
at risk children was Wyke, with Tong, Wibsey and Royds close behind.



The Youth Service Practitioner for the Bradford South area was present and 
stated that working in partnership with all, in particular young people was key in 
addressing the issue and encourage peers to help each other identify and to be 
confident to report concerns around CSE to a responsible adult.  In addition 
vulnerability was a particular area of focus and attention, and work was on going 
to try and engage young people with the communities they live in.

A Superintendent from West Yorkshire Police stated that processes in relation to 
tackling CSE had been reviewed by the multi agency hub and they were in the 
process of being implemented.  He stressed that the increase in the number of 
reported cases had to be seen as a positive step.

During the discussion Members asked a number of question, the questions 
together with the responses are detailed below:

That in acknowledging the increase in the number of referrals to the hub, the 
report failed to quantify or give an explanation behind the numbers.  In addition it 
failed to give a comparison in terms of the current number of live cases and the 
corresponding picture from a year ago.  In response the intelligence officer to the 
Hub explained that the numbers changed on a daily basis and it was therefore 
extremely difficult to extrapolate and analyse the data in a meaningful way.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stated that in relation to referrals, all 
referrals had to be seen in a positive light,  and there was no such thing as a 
wrong referral.

A Member stated that the data did not give a breakdown on the ethnicity of the 
victims and that this information would be useful, as there was anecdotal 
evidence that the number of CSE cases amongst the new emerging communities 
was increasing, as well as an increase in the number of children reported missing 
were from these communities. 

In response the Assistant Director acknowledged the concerns, however 
breakdowns in terms of ethnicity were difficult to extrapolate as the data collected 
was not always accurate in term of how people identified themselves in terms of 
ethnicity.

The Superintendent from West Yorkshire Police highlighted that it was important 
to understand that victims did not always see themselves as victims of CSE and 
barriers had to be broken down to address the issue head on.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stressed that in relation to the new 
emerging communities it was important to understand that a number had been 
referred into care, and that within a family context we were sometimes dealing 
with a large number of siblings, however the early help offer was working well in 
addressing some of the issues.



A Member highlighted the need to train bus drivers on CSE so they could identify 
issues of concern. In response the Assistant Director stated that it was an issue 
that Metro was looking with a view to rolling out appropriate training.

A number of Members had viewed the new play “Mr Shape Shifter” aimed at 
primary aged children, and  the difference it would make in highlighting the issue 
of CSE.

In relation to assessing risk it was stated that an assessment was done 
immediately following a referral and appropriate action taken.

In relation to what role Members can play in tackling CSE,  the Assistant Director 
stated that Member’s role was crucial, and she urged that Members continue to 
work with their constituents, community groups and the Youth Service in 
identifying risk and to understand that CSE can happen in a variety of settings,  
and that it was important not to be complacent about the issue.

The Chair ascertained whether  organisations involved with young people, in 
particular youth groups were aware of safeguarding issues.  In response the 
Assistant Director stated that work had been done to advise organisations that 
relevant safeguarding assessments should be  undertaken, and that it was 
everyone’s responsibility to ensure this happened.

Resolved –

(1) That future reports on tackling Child Sexual Exploitation provides 
better / more clarity on the data sets presented, which makes 
comparisons / analysis easier.

(2) That links between the CSE hub and the Youth Service be 
strengthened.

(3) That clear links be established to support lower risk cases to 
agencies that can support young people in a timely way.

(4) That in tackling CSE there is a greater focus on the new emerging 
communities. 

ACTION: Strategic Director Children’s Services

51.  2016/17 BRADFORD SOUTH YOUTH AND COMMUNITY CHEST GRANTS

The Strategic Director Place submitted a report (Document “AD”) which  
detailed the Youth and Community Chest Grants awarded from applications 
received prior to the 31 October 2016 deadline.



Resolved – 

(1) That the wide range of applications from groups, organisations 
and individuals across Bradford South be noted and welcomed.

(2) That the Bradford South Area Co-ordinator’s Office continue to 
ensure the effective allocation of the Youth and Community Chest 
budget by providing appropriate advice and support to applicants.

ACTION: Bradford South Area Coordinator

52.  CLEANER AND GREENER STREETS AND NEIGHBOURHOODS IN 
BRADFORD SOUTH - DEVOLUTION TO AREA COMMITTEE UPDATE

The Bradford South Area Coordinator submitted a report (Document “AE”) 
which provided an update on progress since June 2016.

The Ward Officer for the Great Horton, Scholemoor and Lidget Green area, 
together with the Area Coordinator and Environment Enforcement Manager 
gave details of the issues affecting the Great Horton area and the initiative to 
tidy up the area.

It was explained that after a concerted effort to clean up the area, a 
demonstrable difference was visible thanks to all the agencies involved in the 
clean up.  Leaflets regarding the initiative as well as before and after photos 
showing the litter and rubbish that had been removed from the area were 
circulated for information.

A Member of the Committee and Ward Councillor for the area echoed the 
sentiments expressed by the Ward Officer and the difference it had made to 
cleanliness of the area, and she hoped that the work would continue and that 
further work is done with businesses, in relation to littering outside of their 
premises.

Work done to tackle flyposting and fly tipping was also alluded to.  It was 
explained that more work had to be done with landlords about disposal of bulky 
items. In addition CCTV cameras were being successfully used to tackle fly 
tipping hotspots.

A Member stated that in dealing with landlords in an area where there was 
transient population, this initiative had yielded excellent results, however only a 
Landlord Registration Scheme would resolve some of the more deep seated 
problems.

A Member suggested that the success of the initiative should be promoted 
through the T&A and via community radio.



Resolved –

(1) That the approach outlined in Document “AE” and the progress made 
since June 2016 be noted and welcomed.

(2) That the Great Horton Ward Officer, officers in the Area office, the 
Council’s Environmental Enforcement Team, Street Cleansing 
Operatives, Council’s Wardens and other agencies including local 
people be commended for their hard work in improving the 
cleanliness of the Great Horton Ward.

ACTION: Bradford South Area Coordinator

Chair

Note: These minutes are subject to approval as a correct record at the next meeting 
of the Bradford South Area Committee.

THIS AGENDA AND ACCOMPANYING DOCUMENTS HAVE BEEN PRODUCED, WHEREVER POSSIBLE, ON RECYCLED PAPER


